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City of Olmsted Falls

Minutes of a Special Council Meeting

Wednesday, August 27, 2014, at Olmsted Falls City Hall

26100 Bagley Road – Council Chambers, 7:00 p.m.

The Pledge of Allegiance was recited.  Mayor Ann Marie Donegan Council called the meeting to order at 7:00 p.m.  Roll call was conducted.  Councilmen Kathleen Fenderbosch, Jay Linn, Linda Garrity, Bob Sculac, Kevin Roberts, Terry Duncan and Sam Pulice were present.  

Also in attendance:  Gregory Sponseller, Law Director, Mike DeSan, Asst. Finance Director, and Steve Presley, Finance Director.  Audience: 12.
Mayor Donegan stated that she appreciates Council coming in during their recess.
Communications from Residents 
Karl Balla, 9196 Willowbrook, thanked Council for coming in during their recess to discuss this issue.  As he relayed during the last Council meeting his main objection is paying for a service when he is out of the city for a month or more during the winter.  He learned by asking when he paid his refuse invoice if there was going to be any type of rebate if an individual was gone for a month or two in the winter and was told that was still under discussion.  He was surprised that he would be charged for a service he was not receiving.  He is a retired individual on a fixed income and does not have a lot of money and every time someone takes money out of my pocket for something that he does not get he becomes upset.  He wanted to make sure Council understands that he does not like paying for something that he does not get.  He does not feel it is appropriate in this country founded on freedoms and not double taxation.  Essentially what he sees is paying for something that he does not get as double taxation.  You will see him here in Council chambers anytime that is going on and placing his objections before you. 
Dale & Nancy Hartman, Mrs. Hartman stated that she has been in Olmsted Falls for only one year. Finding out that this issue would be added to her taxes she finds to be extremely disturbing.  There are other members in her community that feels that same way.  She lives in Cottage Courts and feels if she would have known this would be added to her taxes she probably would not have moved here.  We are asking that you reconsider and not add this to her taxes.  Mr. Hartman indicated that he is on a fixed income like everyone else and feels that it is a lot easier to pay the rubbish bill quarterly rather than have it added to his real estate taxes.  His taxes are high enough as it is and would like Council to reconsider. 

E. Sue Hall, Bronson Avenue, her main objection is placing this fee onto the real estate taxes.  She would like to know how the city can justify a private company coming into a community providing a service and not collecting for that service from the individuals they are giving the service to.  She understands that initially there was a contract with Republic Services indicating that they would handle the billing.  Somewhere along the line this contract has been null and void and how that occurred would be an interesting development.  Can Republic Services produce documentation indicating that the city should assume responsibility for the billing.  Mayor Donegan stated that the contract was amended and within the amended it states effective 01/01/2014 the city would assume the responsibility of the billing. Ms. Hall stated that this brings her to another point; why would the city enter into a contract like the amendment with a private company which eliminates them from the responsibility of collecting fees for their services.  Why do the taxpayers have to assume the liability of getting a new program and/or putting it onto our real estate taxes? We should not have to do this.  Mayor Donegan stated that when the amendment passed she was a council member, she did not vote for it, she did have conversations with Mr. Kidder in January, after she became Mayor, and there was a savings that the city entertained.  Ms. Hall asked how much of a savings.  Mayor Donegan replied $2.00 per home per month.  
Mr. Sculac stated that what happened in the past when Republic Services billed the residents directly there were a number of residents who did not pay their bills.  At that time the city was responsible for paying for those residents who did not submit payment to Republic.  The city then had to bring these residents into Mayor’s Court because they were significantly delinquent in their trash bills.  Council then determined that placing this on the tax bill would be more advantageous because we would be able to collect from every resident and the city would not absorb approximately $50,000 a year for those residents who did not pay their bill.  The city in turn would have to attempt collection on the delinquent amounts. 

Ms. Hall stated that now there is open door to take those people, collectively, and place their delinquent amounts on their real estate taxes.  She asked why she, who has always paid the bill, have to bear the brunt of that.  That to me is irresponsible and opens up a whole can of worms.  If the city decides there is another piece of service that the municipality cannot pay for you will dump that fee on to resident’s tax bill.  Mr. Sculac stated that this bill was passed onto residents approximately 25 years.  Ms. Hall stated that she does not have a problem paying the trash fee her objection is the fact that she is not the minority that is not paying.  The minority that is not paying the city needs to flag them and place their delinquency on their tax bills.  The rest of the residents are paying their invoices the city is lumping everyone into a group which opens a can of worms.  She does not know how many residents review the tax bills or knows how many assessments are on their bills.  She does not have a problem paying her taxes or the assessments currently on her tax bill but does have a problem justifying a private company performing a private service in a municipality and then having to pay that fee through her real estate taxes. 
Dennis & Laurie McCafferty, Ms. McCafferty stated than when the city entered into the contract what did the residents get; once a month bulk pickup, the residents received two garbage cans and often times her neighbors are asking if there is room in another can because they cannot fit all their garbage in one.  All of this to save $2.00 a month just for billing and you don’t put electric or water on a tax bill that people do not pay.  She does not understand why the city entered into a five year contract for less services but it costs us more.  She stated that she would pay the extra $2.00 a month to go back to the way things were.  Mr. McCafferty stated that he is against the tax duplicate.  One of the reasons is if a resident has a problem with Republic Service what recourse will they have.  Before, if there was a problem the fees could be placed in an escrow account until the problem is solved. If they are placed on the tax duplicate the residents will have no recourse.  Case in point, a couple of weeks ago he had an issue with the company, he placed his trash out on the curb, his tree limbs were all bundled and Republic picked up everything except the tree limbs.  He placed a call to them and was informed they would be out the next day but they did not show up for six days.  Mayor Donegan indicated that there are elements of a contract that allowing for curing but she is certainly not going to deny that she has had issues especially the lack of bulk pick up particularly after the flooding in May.  Mr. McCafferty stated that there were some other senior’s in his development who did not know about this meeting tonight he found out through someone else.  His concern is the tax duplicate for senior citizens, especially those who are on a fixed income, it is easier to pay quarterly than pay every six months or a year on the tax duplicate.  The reason is the amount of money you are paying for example it is easier to come up with $30.00 than it is $180 or $200.  For those who are retired and leave to go to Florida for four or five months why should they have to pay for a service they are not using.  He asked what the city pays Republic Services a year.  Mayor Donegan indicated approximately half a million dollars.  Mr. McCafferty stated that for half a million dollars a year a resident saves $2.00 per month per household.  Ms. McCafferty asked what it would cost the city do assume the billing will we need more personnel.  Mayor Donegan replied yes.  Mrs. McCafferty then asked what was saved. Mayor Donegan stated that unfortunately she can’t say that she does not agree. She stated that the city would need to hire an individual who would handle the billing; the city would need to purchase software and we would need to pay for printing and postage.  Ms. McCafferty asked why the city changed from Republic Services handling the billing.  Mayor Donegan stated that there were monies that were not collected.  The original deal with Republic Services was Republic Services would bill each resident quarterly, each resident has so many days to pay, if not paid by the individual resident; the city would in turn receive a bill which was paid.  The bottom line is the city made Republic Services whole so the city would continue receiving trash removal and the city would then in turn collect from the individual homeowner.  This fell significantly short over the years.  She indicated that Mr. Kidder worked with the prior administration and prior Council leadership and during that time Republic Services held the price increases.  She indicated that administration and Council leadership made a choice to take over the billing aspect because of the uncollectable funds.  Mr. Kidder stated that to each resident in the city the $2.00 per month only equates to $24.00 a year, which does not seem like a lot to the resident but to Republic Services it is $2.00 per home times 3,000 homes per month which equates to $6,000 per month times 12 months equates to $72,000 a year times five years equates to approximately $400,000.  Mr. McCafferty asked how much Republic Services made last year through the recyclables.  Mr. Kidder stated that he does not have that number.  Mr. McCafferty asked if the city had to pay to place these fees on the tax duplicate. Mayor Donegan replied no. Mr. McCafferty stated that the city pays Republic Services half a million dollars a year plus Republic Services receives all the monies from recyclables and how much money does the city receive for those.  Mayor Donegan replied none.  She indicated that Council did talk about this issue during 2013 and incentivizing recycling with the city receiving a percentage.  As a council member you state your case and attempt to get your colleagues to listen and debate.  Mr. McCafferty asked why this was not placed in the contract. Mayor Donegan replied because it was not what the majority of Council considered.  Mr. McCafferty stated that all citizens have to pay through their taxes and the city pays Republic Services half a million dollars and whoever goes out of town for the winter still has to pay whether they are here or not.  Mayor Donegan replied yes under the current billing system.  Mr. McCafferty stated that Republic collects all the money from what they receive for recycling which the receives nothing from but in turn the city receives bulk pickup once a month; yard waste pickup during the summer months so what did the residents or the city gain.  
Mayor Donegan stated that Mr. McCafferty also wanted to discuss the ditch on Redwood.  She stated that there is a ditch on the south and north sides of Redwood that has never been maintained and she received a report that this area was cleaned up.  Mr. McCafferty stated that the north side looks good but the south side is bad.  Mayor Donegan indicated that she was told the ditch was cleaned up and she will follow up to make sure it was cleaned up.

Mayor Donegan indicated that she received an email from Mr. Johnson who lives at 23968 Cottage Trail and wanted to share that he was unable to be present tonight but his biggest issue with this is that there is no relief from charges while extended absences, tying this to our property taxes and collected delinquencies from the dead beats.  She stated that essentially Mr. Johnson is asking for the billing to be resumed and not placed on property taxes. 

Mr. McCafferty asked if the city had a list of all those residents with delinquencies.  Mayor Donegan indicated that since her finance director has taken over there is an accurate list but she cannot account for the past decade. Mr. McCafferty asked what kind of accounting that was; the city is stating they have so many in arrears but you don’t know who they are.  Mayor Donegan stated that she agrees and indicated that Council will continue to discuss the irreconcilable billing issues. She indicated that from January to the present we know all the parcels within the city and which condo’s pay their own collection fees and who is on homestead exemption.  
Joe Marco, 23829 Cottage Trail, stated that he has been in Olmsted Falls for 12 years.  He is present tonight on behalf of the 300 or so residents who go south for the winter and a lot of us go for four or five months.  He would like to know why he has to pay for a service he is not getting.  He does not mind paying for the months he is in the city but not while he is not as that seems unfair.  Mayor Donegan indicated that Council is very concerned about this issue which is why this meeting was called.  

Peg Kresse, Westlawn – stated that she has been in attendance at each of the special council meetings.  She indicated that there is a delinquent file from the last two or three years.  Last year it was 70-2013 with a list marked as Exhibit “A”.  Someone has taken the time to make this list and present it to the county for collections.  She would like to know if something similar to this list could be done for those individuals who leave the city for the winter months.  Mayor Donegan indicated that it would be difficult to track.  She stated that the list attached to this ordinance was not accurate.  She indicated that the finance department began working off the list and discovered approximately 235 parcels that were not billed.  Ms. Kresse stated that she would like all the senior’s in the audience to be aware that the next fight will be with the Northeast Ohio Regional Sewer District.  Currently each bill will increase 13% every year. There are no checks and balances on this and she will be at a Council meeting in September to address what you as a Council are doing.  She is aware of a group that is going to the legislature trying to get Ohio Ordinance 6119 to address this.  There is nothing to keep these people from gathering up our money.  Her bill in 2038 her bill will be $17,000 this year it will be approximately $1,200.  The senior’s will be hit the hardest.
Mayor Donegan introduced Mr. Dave Kidder from Republic Services.  Mr. Kidder indicated that he will attempt to keep his answers brief.  He has been involved with Republic Services, formerly Allied Waste, formerly BFI, with this city and making sure trash is picked up on a weekly basis.  He remembers distinctly when Mayor Jones invited him to a meeting to discuss the fact that Republic would be setting up the billing for the first time for the residents who had never paid a bill.  He indicated that most cities throughout Cuyahoga, Lorain and Lake County, the cities he works with have taken over their own billing for various reasons.  He stated that out of the 40 cities he is personally involved in Republic Services only bills one city.  He stated that this does not mean that Republic wanted to get out of the billing business but actually means that the cities wanted to get in it.  In terms of record keeping, Republic was asked to supply the city, on a quarterly basis, a copy of each individual bill for every resident that had not paid that quarter.  It was a simple process but very time consuming. He indicated that Republic has thousands of copies of these invoices that at one time were previously sent to the city.  Mayor Donegan asked if Republic could reproduce these invoices.  Mr. Kidder stated that he would look into reproduction but would like the city to know there will be significant costs.  He does not have an individual who could complete this work during a normal work day he would probably have to bring someone in on a Saturday.  The issue he is hearing from the residents is that they liked it better when Republic Services handled the billing because when they went to Florida in the winter their billing was suspended but there was a one month requirement for suspension.  He indicated that he was not prepared this evening to give the city a quote for resuming the billing procedure.  He indicated that Republic would ask, as we have in the past, for those residents who do not pay their invoice the city reimburse Republic Services on a quarterly basis.  Simply stated Republic Services cannot by law place any delinquencies on resident’s property tax bill.  Republic’s only recourse for those who do not pay their invoice is to stop picking up their trash, which is why it was originally determined that the city would reimburse Republic Services.
Ms. Fenderbosch stated that she believes when Republic Services was handling the billing the extra charge per invoice was $2.00.  Mr. Kidder indicated that the $2.00 reduction per month was not all billing costs.  Part of the reduction was to move the residents to automated pickup and once a month bulk pick up.  The reason to promote recycling was in the hope of reducing the amount of garbage going into the landfill.  He stated that currently there are no landfills in Cuyahoga County; the only remaining landfill between Cuyahoga, Medina and Lorain Counties is the one Republic owns in Oberlin, Ohio.  The longer this landfill stays open through residents increasing recycling and reducing garbage the longer the rates can be maintained low.  Once trash has to be trucked hundreds miles away the $14.00 a month trash bill will become $34; $44 or $54.  The automated collection program is to reduce the amount of trash going into landfills by increasing recycling. Republic also brought back the service of yard waste pickup during the summer months, which equals to a third truck in the city for eight months of the year.  Mayor Donegan indicated that the previous contract has a price of $1.32 per residential unit per quarter. Mr. Kidder indicated that Republic Services has revised their prices since that contract was proposed.  He stated that Republic Services is charging less today than what the contract allowed them to charge.  
Ms. Garrity stated that she has followed the Republic Services issues closely for approximately six years.  She indicated that the individuals in the audience would like to go back to the way it was but they do not know the entire story.  She would like to know what happened to the audit the city wanted to perform in order to determine the accuracy of who was paying and who put cans out.  Mr. Kidder indicated that it was completed but it is not completed quickly as people move in and out and there is a service stoppage for those who are out of the city.  Every week Republic services a different number of households for 52 weeks of the year.  This information was given to Mr. Presley.  Mayor Donegan indicated that there was an audit completed on Columbia Road as a result of the pilot program she proposed.  She does not believe there was a city wide audit completed at that time.  There was always a question as to who was responsible for auditing.  In the last 90’s there were people who indicated that they never paid a trash bill and clearly that was the result the city received when every parcel was billed by the city. Ms. Garrity stated that for the last 10 years Republic sends a bill to the city for those residents who did not pay their invoice for the quarter and the city in turn sent a check to pay for those particular residents.  She would like to know if Republic could provide those figures to the city.  Mr. Kidder indicated that he could not provide those figures for the last ten years but could back to 2008.  Ms. Garrity asked who rectified the totals for those residents who paid Republic after the invoice was sent to the city. Mr. Kidder replied Republic.  Mayor Donegan indicated that the resident would actually owe twice, you paid Republic late who then adjudicated to the next quarter, but the resident would still owe the city for the past quarter.  

Mr. Pulice asked how quickly Republic Services could give the city a quote for resuming the billing procedure on a quarterly basis.  Mr. Kidder indicated that he could get a quote to the city by the beginning of next week.  Mayor Donegan asked what the county deadline was for certification to the tax duplicate. Mr. Presley indicated that he would need an answer no later than next Wednesday as the certifications are due to the county no later than close of business on September 8th.  Mr. Pulice stated that Council could meet on September 2nd in order to get this information and make a decision.  He also asked what the costs would be in order to research and provide previous records to the city.  

Mr. Roberts indicated that it seems to him that in this day and age the billing should not be this complicated and have so much paper.  Do any of the cities complete automated withdrawals from accounts?  He believes it would easy for individuals to set up automatic withdrawals for $14.00 a month and that would element some of the delinquencies.  This type of payment could help snowbirds as well as they could simply indicate when they would be out of the city and the withdrawals would not take place.  Mr. Roberts asked how the drivers know which homes not to pick up during the winter season.  Mr. Kidder stated that residents contact Republic indicating the date they are leaving and when they will return. There is a notation made on the driver’s route sheet indicating that pick up is not required.  As far as the automated withdrawals, there are individual who still pay their invoice in cash at Republic’s offices because they do not have a checking account.  So, this suggestion is not an option because there are individuals who do not utilize automatic withdrawals.  Mayor Donegan indicated that the upside of residents coming into city hall to pay their invoice is that there is good interaction taking place. 
Ms. Fenderbosch stated that if Republic resumes billing would it take effect January 1, 2015.  Mr. Kidder replied yes.  Mayor Donegan indicated that the city would still certify those residents who are delinquent.  She does suspect that would take place annually as well.  Ms. Fenderbosch indicated that she has spoken to a number of residents and 100% of them stated they would prefer billing billed and not have the amount placed on their property tax invoice.  

Mr. Sculac stated that he does agree if residents are going to be out of town the city should provide that vehicle by which they do not have to pay for the service during the timeframe.  He believes Council needs to look at billing quarterly again.  

Mr. Sponseller stated that he would like to bring up one of the issues with the prior process which is the difference between the amount billed by Republic Services and paid by the city.  For example, the city receives $400,000 but the bill from Republic was $500,000 over the course of the year. The process, as he understands it based on his review, the difference was processed through Mayor’s Court in an effort to collect.  He suspects, and he will complete more research, but based on due process requirements the city cannot take a bill from Republic Services and certify onto the tax duplicate without affording the property owner the opportunity of notice and a hearing. That creates a timeframe and logistics issue. These individuals may or may not appear in Mayor’s Court and whether its criminal or civil judgment would be another question. His concern is for the shortfall and how the city will collect with a legitimate process. The city will still be required to pay Republic Services the $500,000 and if we have the same delinquent folks we will have to find a way to collect. This process will impose administrative responsibilities on the city for the finance department; law department and Mayor’s Court.  Frankly it will be much easier and cleaner to collect through the tax duplicate.
Mayor Donegan indicated that there was a previous discussion regarding taking individuals to Mayor’s Court but it was not clearly articulated to the previous council if that process was completed. The city would need to discuss that issue because it will still cost something internally. She does not want Council to walk away this evening thinking that Republic will handle the billing because clearly there are other steps that will need to be manned.

Mr. Sculac stated that he, as well as other council members, have had complaints relative to the attitude of the staff at Republic when a resident calls about a complaint.  He stated that the attitude seems to be “so what.” He has had probably a dozen calls in the last 90 days from individuals who have called Republic because they forgot to pick up some things.  He knows particularly with the storm situation we had some issues that he knows the Mayor dealt with regarding the staff at Republic in terms of everyone had a storm and he understands that but the service is the service.  He believes that the residents expect the service to be there no matter what.  There was an indication from another gentleman present this evening that it took six days for a forgotten pick up to be picked up and that is not acceptable.  
Mayor Donegan indicated that Ms. McCafferty brought up a good point that residents are limited. Some of the comments she received from the older adult population is that they received the smaller container why should they be charged the same as those with the bigger containers.  
Mr. Roberts stated that City Council and the administration have no intention of letting the “dead beats” get away.  He does not want anyone to get the impression that just because we do not have an accurate list doesn’t mean we don’t know anyone who didn’t pay it just means we don’t know everyone and we are trying to get to the bottom of it.  He understands how those individuals feel but the delinquency will be placed on their tax duplicate.

Mr. McCafferty asked how many homes were listed on the current list.  Mr. Presley indicated that there are almost 3300 but that does not include condo associations who pay through their maintenance fees.  Mr. McCafferty asked how many did not pay.  Mr. Presley indicated that the list is currently being updated. He stated that currently the city has collected over $300,000.  
Old Business 

Allied Waste
No action taken will result in the ratification of the previous Council’s previous decision to include refuse bills on the property tax duplicate on an annual basis. 







Or

A motion to engage Olmsted Falls in quarterly billing with support of software purchase, personnel, printing services and postage. 

Mayor Donegan indicated that at the next meeting this current old business will remain with an addition that will include the possibility of engaging Republic Services for refuse billing at a cost Mr. Kidder will get to us by the beginning of next week for the remainder of the current contract term.  Council will again meet on Tuesday, September 2nd at 7:00 p.m.  There will be no communications from residents during the next special council meeting.
Mr. Presley indicated that if the decision is made for the 2015 collection to be certified the rates would be $172.80 or the $146.16 for homestead exemption.  This would be billed for 2015 plus any unpaid balances for 2014.  He would like to ask if Council is leaning towards not certifying to the County he would like to know now as that would free up additional time to work on 2014 delinquencies.  Ms. Fenderbosch indicated that she is in favor of Republic Services resuming billing services dependent upon the cost for that service. 

Ms. Duncan stated that she likes the idea of the billing being placed on the tax duplicate.  If there were no scoff laws the city would not need a police department and everyone pays for the police department.  Everyone has to pay for trash pickup.  She believes it will cost the city an additional $50,000 a year for us to take over the billing which residents will have to pay.  Plus there will be an additional cost of $45,000 to $50,000 for the city to go after the delinquencies which also has to run through a due process and is an expensive process.  There are some residents that will simply not pay their trash bills and someone will have to at the end of the day.  It is more efficient for the city to collect through the tax duplicate. 
Mr. Roberts stated that residents will not pay more just because this is placed on their tax duplicate.  If you want the city or Republic to complete the billing there is a large logistical and administrative cost that residents will have to pay.  There is no perfect solution that will keep everyone happy.  The cheapest thing to do and keep taxes down is to certify to the tax duplicate.  It will cost less for the finance department to certify these amounts to the tax duplicate versus paying personnel to print and mail invoices to 3200 houses.  The city just sent out paper invoices to the residents and collected $330,000 out of $500,000 which means right now based on the paper invoices the city has a 40% delinquency rate.  All remaining tax payers will pay for that deficiency.  This is a democracy and if the residents vote to return to paper invoices the city will need a collection department.  
Mr. Roberts also stated that residents do pay for services they do not use.  If you review you tax invoice 70% of that tax goes to the school system.  He hasn’t been to a public school in 40 years but he has paid that bill here in the city for 22 years.  Everyone present this evening are not using the schools but you are paying for the schools.  We do not pay the police just when they show up at our house or when we need to call.  Residents do not pay the police per call.  If you were to pay as you go the government would not work.  There is no perfect solution and Council is attempting to do what is best for the citizens and that is collect the most money at the least cost. 
Mr. Linn stated that there are approximately 12 people present tonight and at a Planning Commission meeting for a Jehovah witness facility there were more than 500 people in attendance and the meeting had to be moved.  The decision this Council is facing regarding this issue affects over 3,000 homes and we do not want to make a wrong decision.  He personally prefers quarterly billing with the ability to turn on and off the service for those not in the city during certain months.  Reality, is that the semi-annual billing on property taxes, which also affords a resident if they have income and deduct their property taxes can reduce their tax load for the average person 18%-20%. So, if you realize a 20% savings on $180.00 per year by it being on your property taxes you will save $36.00 a year.  It just isn’t an easy decision if the city does the billing Council has been given rough numbers of those costs for personnel, software, printing, and postage. This option will cost everyone in the community more money. Mr. Kidder will also present Council will his costs for resuming the billing and that will also cost every person per month. We have to explore all ideas in order to make a decision. 
Mr. Hartman stated that he is retired and his income is set permanently. It is much easier for him to make quarterly payments.  He would also like to know why he should be penalized for others who do not pay why not put a lien on their house.  Mr. Roberts asked why it was easier for him to make quarterly payments. Mr. Hartman replied that it’s easier to make smaller payments.  His taxes are high enough at $4,000 a year and he does not need more money added to that.  

Mayor Donegan stated that there will be no business conducted on this issue until the Special Council meeting on September 2nd. 

Miscellaneous New Business 
Ms. Garrity thanked everyone for attending tonight’s meeting and expressing their opinions.  She would also like to add that Mr. Roberts indicated and spoke his position clearly. One thing he didn’t mention and she does not know if it has been made clear to the residents. She can only speak for the past six years when she started on legislation committee. The committee started to investigate the problem about unpaid trash bills.  She was rather shocked when she first came on Council and found out the amount of money that was not being paid by residents for trash. We do not have the option of not picking up the trash because of non-payment as we have to report to the health department. So legislation committee started working on some policies to determine how we could clarify this billing problem and get an updated list on who wasn’t paying in order to find out exactly how much the city in the hole for unpaid delinquent trash bills.  She was never able to get that number. We think it was about $250,000.00 and that is quite a drain on a small city like Olmsted Falls.  As of right now, we are still not sure of that number.  She tried to investigate over the summer how much the city did collect and what is the true balance of that number and no one can tell me.  She does know that there are people in Olmsted Falls that work hard for their money and she does not like it when she hears she is paying twice and so did everyone else because that money that went to Republic Services after the 30 day waiting period came from the general fund.  The residents are upset about paying but what they don’t know is that they have been paying twice because we have to pay for those who have not paid.  

Ms. Garrity moved to engage an outside investigation to review the Republic Services fees that are delinquent over the past 10 years and identify the true number of what is owed to the city in an amount not to exceed $5,000.00; Mr. Linn seconded.  

Mr. Linn indicated that this is owed to the taxpayers. We are talking about the neighborhood of in excess of $250,000 that may have been missing.  We hate to spend any more of the taxpayers money to investigate something that may be water over the dam and may never find the answer. 

Mr. Pulice indicated that he cannot support this motion until he is sure that everything has been completed internally to find the records. He does not believe that everything has been done.  Ms. Garrity stated we have an area in the back that is our records retention room and there were some comments made about the state of this room and what this room contains.  She believes it was the second week of January, during a snowstorm, and she came up here to help.  This was the first time she was ever in the records retention room and was in a state of shock.  First, she could not even walk into the room because there were boxes stacked on the floor and on top of each over.  She looked at some of the titles on the boxes and did not find anything that matched the contents inside the box. When the Mayor asked if she could help clean up the room she didn’t mind but when she realized the contents didn’t match the labels on the boxes and they were not numbered or in any order she stated that she did not have the time to help.  This was a safety and fire hazard.  Certainly this was a mis-step by the previous administration to leave this room for the current elected officials.  She did not feel it was her job to clean it up and was a job well beyond the time she had to give.  She took Mr. Sculac into the room and asked if he was aware of the state of the room and he indicated to her that it look like this for the last 10 years.  Mr. Sculac stated that the room has looked like that since city hall was established in this building due to the fact that when the previous city hall was closed and the building department was moved to this building all the records were brought over and put into the room. There were so many that it was overwhelming and the Council Clerk never had the opportunity to go through them because it was beyond the scope of the timeframe.
Mayor Donegan indicated that the comments she has heard from Mr. Pulice and Council President Fenderbosch she takes very personally.  She stated that there is a records retention law on the books and we are to hold meetings twice a year with certain members, with an agenda and minutes.  She can state that nothing has been held here contrary to asking about this as a council woman since 2003 and it is now 2014. The implications made by email and statements at this public table that you are not certain things have been done internally to secure these records she finds extremely professionally offensive.  Another example is the underpass issue. We could not locate boxes because what Ms. Garrity has also failed to mention is that there were just piles of paper left in the middle of the room. We had to hire our engineer at a cost of $120.00 an hour for a maximum of four hours in order to respond to the Army Corp. of Engineers because we had not complied with the requirements for the past 10 years. So, Mr. Pulice and Ms. Fenderbosch she is highly offended by the comments that things have not been done internally.  Considering the amount of issue she had just attempting to get assistance in this operation by attempting to turn this into a responsive contingent friendly accountable government which has been much more challenging than she thought.  We are elected to do a job and to leave politics at the door. Again she finds those emails and comments very offensive. She supports the investigation and the unfortunate part about this is that this is a reflection of people who have been at this table for the last 10 years that have failed to do their job.

Ms. Fenderbosch indicated that she is only making this statement in defense. Mayor Donegan keeps talking about not being able to find files and boxes but the day after the swearing in she came to City Hall and the Mayor had about 25 to 30 people from Brook Park, Berea and Olmsted Falls carrying boxes out of the rooms and into the back room but yet she is blaming all of this on us.  Mayor Donegan indicated that Ms. Fenderbosch came in after the swearing in with the former Mayor after hours and removed two boxes and that is against the law. The night of the swearing in ceremony there were zero file folders in the Mayor’s office because the Mayor never held court in his office. She also stated that Ms. Laura Radigan will testify that the last time she saw Ms. Sperling in the finance area there were no files as they were all being moved in boxes. So, for Ms. Fenderbosch to even begin to attempt to defend the actual inactions of the former Mayor, former Council President and everyone else who was complicit in this mess again she finds highly offensive. Ms. Fenderbosch indicated that Mayor Donegan was a council member at the time and could have called for a records retention meeting.  Mayor Donegan replied that for the purposes of the record she will have Clerk Mancini pull minutes for the last 10 years specifically referencing records retention policy and data recovery issues. She asks that those be submitted to everyone before the September 2nd meeting.
Poll: 4 ayes; 3 nays (Sculac, Pulice, Fenderbosch). Motion carried.
Mr. Sculac moved to adjourn; Ms. Garrity seconded. Poll: 3 ayes; 4 nays (Pulice, Fenderbosch, Duncan, Roberts). Motion failed. 

Mr. Sculac left the meeting at 8:55 p.m. 

Mayor Donegan indicated that she would not be calling on anyone for anymore discussion.  Mr. Roberts indicated that he would like to hear from Mr. Pulice.  
Mr. Roberts moved to adjourn; Ms. Duncan seconded.  Poll: 6 ayes; 0 nays; 1 absent (Sculac). Motion carried. 

Meeting adjourned at 8:59 p.m. 


             ____________________________
Ann Marie Donegan, Mayor

Angela Mancini, Clerk of Council
